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"Charles Darwin was the first to propose that natural selection alters behavior and vice versa." 

Gerald Edelman1 

 
(c/o Russell Gardner, 1.200 Graves Building (D29), University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston, TX 77550) 

Note 1990 subscription policy!! For 
ASCAP Vol 3 (Jan-Dec 1990) we will 
need $18 (US dollars) for the 12 
issues. See subscription form at end. 

Your work was described as ex- 
tremely important. 
Seymour W. Itzkoff, Smith College, MA 

For the philosophy guiding this 
newsletter,    see   footnote   on 
p.92 

 
Newsletter aims: 1. A free exchange 
of letters, notes, articles, essays 
or ideas in whatever brief format. 
2. Elaboration of others' ideas. 
3. Keeping up with productions, 
events, and other news. 
4. Proposals for new initiatives, 
joint research endeavors, etc. 
 
Feature: Christopher Badcock has of- 
fered the text of his paper presented 
at the International Human Ethology 
Congress in Edinburgh, Aug, 1989, on 
psychoanalysis, sociobiology and oral 
behavior. This is an expansion of an 
abstract contributed earlier.3 At 
this time, he emphasizes Triver's and 
Freud's notions of the baby as an ac- 
tor, not just a passive recipient of 
parental influence, as other schools 
of thought have had it. 
 
Letters: 9/7/89 
. ..The August ASCAP was exceptionally 
interesting! I especially applaud you 
for your clear exposition of what you 
mean by a basic plan in psychiatry. 
CR Reichelt, Wadena, Minnesota 

Aug 7, 1989 
Your   newsletter/study  group was 
mentioned to me at  the Congress of 
the   Human   Ethology   in Edinburgh, 
Scotland, last week. 

Could I have a sample copy and in- 
formation about subscription - both 
personal and institutional? 

23.08.1989 
... I am very interested in con- 
tinuos to: a. be a member of 'The 

H u m a n  B e h a v i o r  a n d  E v o l u t i o n  
Society.' b. to receive the ASCAP 
Newsletters. ... 
Svend Kjeldsen, Arhus Univ, Denmark 

Response to Letters: 
ASCAP is a small informal publica- 

tion,   so  only  individual subscrip- 
tions are requested to cover cost of  
the publishing.   You are on the mail- 
ing list for 1989. 
 
 
Notes: A recent article on bipolar 
disorder contributes to the idea of 
mania as a "disorder of leadership.'" 
I recall Dan Wilson mentioned that in 
his experience patients with major 
bipolar disorder often possess poor 
status (secondary to their illness), 
but that their relatives are often 
highly accomplished. Now the NIMH 

C o l l a b o r a t i v e  P r o g r a m  o n  t h e  
Psychobiology of Depression has pub- 
lished in the Aug issue of the Amer J 

Psychiat4 that "...the first-degree 
relatives of probands with bipolar 
disorders had significantly higher 
mean levels of achievement than did 
those of probands with nonbipolar 
illness. This pattern applied whether 
or not the relatives themselves had 
bipolar illness. The authors conclude 
that the socioeconomic advantage pre- 
viously associated with affective 
disorder in general may be limited to 
the bipolar forms." 
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This result relates to basic plan 
concepts and implies congruence with 
the notion that what is inherited in 
these families is a lower threshold 
for stimulation of leadership be- 
haviors, some adaptive, some not, 
rather than illness unrelated to nor- 
mal behavior. ASCAP has assumed that 
the substrate for behavior results 
from a variety of different struc- 
tures, some more general and more an- 
cient than others. We have assumed 
that alpha psalic is reflective of a 
ancient neural structure (a basic 
plan) that each of us has inherited, 
that is, more general than mania, 
hypomania, charismatic leadership, 
performance ability as in singing and 
acting, or responsivity to the early 
effects of alcohol, which are more 
specifically realized instances of 
the same basic plan. 

 
 
 

** Featured Article ** 
 
Psychoanalysis, sociobiology and oral 
behaviorby Christopher Badcock5 

Recent sociobiology and classical, 
Freudian psychoanalysis share things 
in common. First and foremost, both 
adopted an individualistic, reduc- 
tionistic approach to explanation 
based on the primacy of reproduction. 
In the case of psychoanalysis, this 
stemmed from its individualistic 
method of research; in recent socio- 
biology this resulted largely from 
dispelling fallacies involved in so- 
called 'group selection', ie, the 
belief that selection acts at a level 
of family, group, or species. Again, 
resolving confusions about the mean- 
ing of 'fitness' in evolution has 
helped bridge gaps between Freudian 
findings and evolutionary theory. 
This is because in the past 'fitness' 
in a qualitative, everyday sense con- 
noted personal health and wellbeing 
rather than an objective, quantita- 
tive evolutionary meaning centering 
on reproductive success and epitom- 
ized by the idea that organisms have 
evolved to be  little more  than the 
temporary packaging of the genes 
which they carry and which themselves 

constitute the fundamental units of 
inheritance, mutation and selection. 

This view of things makes libido 
theory look very right in its insis- 
tence on the primacy of sex and 
reproduction, and a number of socio- 
biologists have recently commented on 
the aptness of the Freudian id-ego- 
superego model of the mind ::or under- 
standing what might be called the 
'gene-behaviour interface' in human 
beings.6 Unlike traditional social 
sciences or group-selectionism which 
assumed that sex evolved for the good 
of the family, group or society, both 
psychoanalysis and sociobiology agree 
that, in words which are actually 
E.O. Wilson's, but could easily have 
been Freud's, 'sex is an anti-social 
force in evolution'7 

Traditional anthropology and soc- 
iology seldom took much notice of in- 
dividuals as such and the question of 
the individual's--not to mention the' 
individual child's-- interests in so- 
cial groups such as the family was 
almost never considered. This was be- 
cause the predominant 'cultural- 
determinist' school of thought in 
sociology and anthropology assumed 
that children were the largely pas- 
sive victims of socialization, under- 
stood as a process whereby cultural 
values are instilled into the young. 

Academic psychology was just as 
bad. The doctrine of behaviorism 
taught that a human being, like any 
other organism, could be conditioned 
to perform more or less any action by 
appropriate punishment, reward and 
reinforcement. The child in par- 
ticular - like Pavlov's captive dogs 
- was conditionable by stimulus and 
reinforcement, but largely passive in 
the process. Although psychology em- 
phasized individual conditioning and 
sociology its collective ecuivalent, 
both amounted to the same thing: 
either way, the child counted for 
little, the conditioning influence 
for practically everything. 

But sociobiology, like psychoana- 
lysis, did take account of the inter- 
ests of offspring.  Psychoanalysis did 
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so implicitly from the beginning, be- 
cause of its dynamic model of human 
psychology, and directly once modern 
child-analysis became possible. 
Sociobiology did so in its turn, 
largely thanks the insights provided 
by the theory of parental investment 
and its application to the issue of 
parent-offspring conflict. 

Just as the theory of parental in- 
vestment followed in the footsteps of 
psychoanalysis by looking at sex from 
the point of view of both the costs 
and the benefits to the individuals 
rather then in terms of some supposed 
benefit to the group, society or 
species, so it retraced the path of 
Freud in looking at parental care it- 
self from the point of view of both 
parent and offspring. 

Just as the theory of parental in- 
vestment followed in the footsteps of 
psychoanalysis by looking at sex from 
the point of view of both the costs 
and the benefits to the individuals 
concerned rather than in terms of 
some supposed benefit to the group, 
society or species, so it retraced 
the path of Freud in looking at 
parental care itself from the point 
of view of both parent and offspring. 
As R Trivers pointed out in a classic 
paper which initiated this advance, 
'once one imagines offspring as ac- 
tors in this interaction, then con- 
flict must be assumed to lie at the 
heart of sexual reproduction itself-- 
an offspring attempting from the very 
beginning to maximize its reproduc- 
tive success would presumably want 
more investment that the parent is 
selected to give'8 

An example might be crying and 
smiling in human infants. As Trivers 
points out in his paper, an offspring 
cannot physically dominate its 
parents, but it can attempt to 
manipulate them by purely psychologi- 
cal means. For instance, it could cry 
when it wanted something like food or 
attention and smile when it was 
gratified. Evidently, human infants 
do both of these things, and one can 
well imagine socialization theorists 
and   behaviorists   agreeing with 
Trivers when he comments that both 
parent and offspring . .benefit from 
this system of communication. 

However, theorists of neither per- 
suasion would go on to point out the 
obvious conclusion: 
But once such a system has evolved, the offspring 

can begin to employ it out of context. The offspr- 

ing can cry not only when it is famished but also 

when it merely wants more food than the parent is 

selected  to give. Likewise, it can begin to 
withhold its smile until it has gotten its way.

6, 
p257 

Although behaviorists and socio- 
logists might view such 'inappro- 
priate' behaviour as crying when not 
really hungry and not smiling despite 
being physically satisfied as 'dev- 
iant,' 'pathological' or the outcome 
of some error in conditioning and 
reinforcement, from the child's 
neglected and despised point of view, 
it is entirely normal and completely 
natural. So natural is it that if in- 
fants amplify their distress-signals 
to the limit to get what they can,- 
parents correspondingly re-calibrate 
their responses so that, for in- 
stance, they respond much less to 
cries of distress in a young child 
than they do too those in an older 
one or an adult. Common observation 
shows that adults..pass screaming 
children in the street without so 
much as a glance, but pay close at- 
tention to an adult who is quietly 
sobbing or showing even moire subtle 
signs of distress (albeit not wanting 
to get involved). 

Once we allow ourselves t:o enter- 
tain the possibility that, despite 
its lack of experience, small physi- 
cal size and social subordination, 
the infant is in fact a significant 
participant in the interaction, 
rather than a mere passive recipient 
of parental care, it becomes evident 
that both parents and offspring are 
active protagonists and both interact 
dynamically on more or less equal 
footing. In the view of both 
socialization theory and psychologi- 
cal determinism this was not so. By 
ignoring the independent interest of 
the offspring and its ability to 
respond dynamically to the actions of 
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the parent these theories implicitly 
took the parental interest as the 
only one that mattered, assuming with 
what now seems astonishing naivete 
that parental and offspring interest 
were one and the same. But, just as 
new and surprising insights result if 
this complacent view of sex is aban- 
doned for a more dynamic one which 
does take account of differences of 
interest in the parties concerned, so 
parent-offspring relations can be 
seen in a completely new light if a 
similar change of perspective is 
adopted. Furthermore, this new view 
of sexuality in biology has much in 
common with the Freudian one and we 
..find even greater coincidences of 
insight in the case of parent-child 
relations which in psychoanalysis 
were from the beginning seen from a 
dynamic, objective viewpoint.9 

One example of the convergence of 
sociobiological and psychoanalytic 
insights might be Trivers's suggest- 
ion regarding the possible evolution- 
ary basis of regression. 6,p-257 In 
species in which parental care in- 
volves active provisioning or protec- 
tion of the young by one or both 
parents, investment in them is likely 
to be maximized early on and to 
decline with time, gradually or 
sharply as the case may be. Either 
way, younger offspring usually demand 
and get more investment than older 
more mature ones. But this means that 
any particular offspring might be 
able to secure more investment from a 
parent if it could mislead the parent 
about its exact level of development. 
In other words, an offspring which 
acted or appeared 'younger' than it 
really was might secure more in the 
way of parental care, provisioning, 
protection, or whatever. 

As a behavioural adaptation, 
regression would appear to have a 
sound evolutionary basis, at least in 
the young. But regression is a factor 
long known to psychoanalysts and a 
central tenet of Freudian psychology. 
In the past it has been described 
f r o m  t h e  t h r e e  c l a s s i c a l  
psychoanalytic viewpoints of psych- 
ological dynamics (where it is seen 
as an active desire to return to the 
past, topography or structure (where 
regression normally involves 'lower,' 
more primitive or repressed elements) 

and quantitative factors (where it is 
often a question of past 'fixations' 
attracting the retrogressive desire). 
The development implied by Trivers's 
observation would add a fourth, 
evolutionary adaptive description. 

Another, surprising new perspective 
on infantile behaviour might be drawn 
from another of Freud's controversial 
findings about children- -his proposed 
'oral' phase of infantile sexuality. 
Freud thought that he was justified 
in calling this early manifestation 
of pleasure in sucking 'sexual' be- 
cause it appeared to be enjoyed for 
its own sake, independent of whether 
the child was hungry or not. When he 
took into account the fact that such 
intrinsic pleasure in sucking, lick- 
ing, or kissing was a major factor in 
adult sexual activity and was .. 
promoted to the role of the principalr- 
pleasure in so-called oral sexual 
'perversions,' the case for regarding 
this early phase as the first expres- 
sion of the libidinal drive in human 
beings seemed persuasive.10 

According to John Bowlby later: 
Though sucking is usually thought of as a means 

simply of ingesting food, it has a further func- 

tion. All primate infants, human and sub-human 

alike, spend a great deal of time grasping and/or 

sucking a nipple or nipple-like object. In human 

babies sucking of a thumb or comforter is extremely 

common. In monkey babies brought up without a 

mother i t  is universal. When they are brought up 

with a mother, however, i t  is the mother's nipple 

that young monkeys suck or grasp...to suppose that 

nutrition is in some way of primary significance 

...would be a mistake. In fact, far more time is 

spent i n  non-nutritionaI sucking than i n  

nutritional.11 

Bowlby goes on to make much of what 
he calls 'attachment behaviour' in 
connection with sucking, but: if suck- 
ing for its own sake is all about at- 
tachment, surely we would expect oral 
attachment to be less important to 
primates than to other mammals be- 
cause of the fact that they have 
grasping hands and - excepting human 
beings   -   feet with which  to attach 
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themselves to the mother. Quadrupedal 
mammals by contrast, lacking such 
convenient attaching limbs, might be 
expected to make more of the oral 
point of contact. Yet, if anything, 
the reverse seems to be true and 
primates seem to suck even more com- 
pulsively than other mammals. Fur- 
thermore, while his theory might ex- 
plain why the offspring attempts to 
attach itself physically to the 
mother using the nipple as a con- 
venient point of contact, it does not 
explain why the infant should suck, 
rather than merely hold it. And 
finally, if attaching itself to the 
mother were the point of the need to 
suck, why suck compulsively when 
separated? Surely, this is when suck- 
ing would not be necessary, rather in 
the way in which keeping one's eyes 
open is not necessary when asleep. 

Although these are obvious crit- 
icisms of Bowlby's theory, it seems 
to have been much more popular than 
Freud's, perhaps thanks to the 
latter's unfashionable insistence on 
the libidinal element in oral be- 
haviour and its connection with adult 
'perversions.' Yet from the perspec- 
tive of parental investment theory, 
what Freud saw as polymorphous per- 
verse infantile sexuality associated 
with the oral region or what Bowlby 
saw as attachment behaviour makes 
perfectly good sense as an adaptation 
in any particular infant designed to 
secure maximum supplies of milk and 
other forms of investment at the ex- 
pense of potential competitors. 

This is because evolution has al- 
ready made the mother take one or two 
enormous strides to meet the young 
offspring in its demand for the ex- 
clusive enjoyment of her investment 
by way of the fact that in human 
beings, as in many other mammals, 
frequent suckling serves to inhibit 
ovulation in females, and thereby 
conception of further, competing off- 
spring. As long ago as Aristotle it 
was known that 
while women are suckling children menstruation does 

not occur according to nature, nor do they con- 

ceive; if they do conceive, the milk dries up.12 

In a recent paper, Blurton Jones 
and da Costa have suggested that 
night-time waking in toddlers may 
have evolved for this kind of 

reason.13 Although they comment that 
'a definite connection between crying 
at night and an increased tendency to 
suckle has yet to be demonstrated, ' 
they also point out that there is 
some evidence that night-time suck- 
ling is especially critical to the 
c o n t r a c e p t i v e  e f f e c t  i n  
question.11,p136-7 Again, there is also 
evidence that 'in the lactating wo- 
man, an infant's cry stimulates blood 
flow to the aureolar area and drip- 
ping of milk from the breast' . 
However, they note in closing, that 
'mechanical stimulation of the 
nipple, [not]..depletion of milk, has 
been suggested as the stinulus that 
elicits endocrine response.' 

If 'the key to the short-term and 
long-term success of lactation as a 
contraceptive is therefore the- fre- 
quency with which afferent neural in- 
puts generated by the baby's stimula- 
tion of the mother's nipple reach the 
hypothalamus,' as a more recent 
review of the literature concludes, 
then it might pay any particular 
breast-fed offspring to continue to 
stimulate the mother's nipples as 
frequently as possible and for as 
long as possible, and not merely at 
night, but throughout the day. This 
is especially so since animal studies 
show that repeated stimulation 'not 
only helps increase milk production 
but may also provide additional con- 
traceptive protection.'10 Further- 
more, studies of the chemical com- 
position of human breast milk show 
that it is of the kind characterizing 
continuous mammalian breast-feeders, 
rather than intermittant ones.12 

If this is so, I see no reason ar- 
bitrarily to limit the effect to 
night-time suckling and to con- 
centrate on waking as the critical 
behaviour, rather than on the compul- 
sive oral behaviour described by 
Freud. In my view Blurton Jones and 
da Costa are much more on the right 
lines when they recognize the pos- 
sibility that 'nonnutritive suckling' 
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in general 'may aid the infant in 
delaying the arrival of its next 
sibling.,11,p140 This is all the more 
compelling because, as a means of 
manipulating the mother's fertility, 
oral stimulation of her breasts by 
the baby seems to be extremely effec- 
tive. Recent studies show that it is 
the duration of breast-feeding which 
explains 96% of the variation in the 
persistence of infertility after 
birth. These studies also show that 
a child's risk of dying in the first years of life 

depends on the preceding birth interval; mortality 

can be greatly reduced if it is born at least two 

years after its elder sibling...The effect of 

preceding birth interval on child survival is found 

to be even greater than the effect of declines in 

parity or the mother's age at childbirth. .. it has 

been estimated that a preceding birth interval of 

less than two years can raise the average chances 

of a child dying before age five by about 50%...The 

best estimate of the true influence is that a 

second birth within 12 months of the index birth 

raises the risk of dying between..ages..one and 

five by at least 77X, if the mother is pregnant by 

the index child's second birthday, this raises its 

risk of dying before ... five by 55%. 10,PP 681-2 

Again Blurton Jones and da Costa 
quote Howell's data on the !Kung 
which suggests that 'lengthening the 
interbirth interval from 2 years to 4 
years reduces mortality from over 70% 
to around 10%.'11 p137 If we calculate 
that the maximum four-year separation 
mentioned here requires a fertile 
period for the mother of about three 
years or so because the best part of 
a year will be taken up with conceiv- 
ing and being pregnant to term again, 
it follows that infant survival is 
dramatically enhanced if the infant 
in question suckles compulsively for 
two to three years. 

Although it is important to remem- 
ber that evolution is driven ul- 
timately by differential reproductive 
success and does not necessarily 
select for personal survival, the 
fact remains that, prior to an or- 
ganism reaching reproductive age, 
survival is a necessary condition for 
any subsequent personal reproductive 
success. The consequence of this 
principle must be that if the figures 
quoted  above   for  enhanced survival 
are in any way to be relied upon, 
they suggest that oral behaviour may 
have been powerfully selected because 

of the dramatic impact which post- 
ponement of sibling conception seems 
to have on existing infants. If we 
notice that compulsive stimulation of 
the mother's nipples for its own sake 
seems by far the most effective 
method of bringing about such spacing 
of births, then oral behaviour, far 
from being merely a means of securing 
some 'attachment' assumed to be of 
equal benefit to both parent and off- 
spring, becomes a chief adaptive fea- 
tures in the human infant's: competi- 
tive struggle for survival. 

In light of this consideration, it 
can hardly be coincidental that the 
crucial two- to three-year separation 
period for conceptions suggested by 
these findings is exactly the time- 
span allotted to the oral phase by 
psychoanalytic investigations. In 
this respect psychoanalysis, .once 
again reveals its characteristic sym- 
pathy for the child's, as opposed to 
the parents', point of view, Well may 
parents resort to dummies, bottle- 
feeds or wet-nurses to outwit the 
child in its desire for exclusive en- 
joyment of its mother's breasts; and 
well may they enforce weaning and ra- 
tionalize their self- interest by rep- 
ression of their memories of their 
own oral behaviour and denial of the 
fact of infantile sexuality in 
general and its oral manifestations 
in particular. But the fact remains 
that young children do indeed have a 
special-interest of their own in 
stimulating the breast. Freud was 
first with insight about: breast- 
feeding from the infant's viewpoint. 

Indeed, we can go further, for not 
only will stimulation of the mother's 
nipples above and beyond the child's 
need for food serve to postpone the 
appearance of competitors in the near 
future, it can on occasions become so 
compulsive an attachment that even if 
a new offspring should nevertheless 
appear, it may have to face con- 
siderable competition from an older 
child for access to the breast. For 
instance,   among  the  primal hunter- 
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gatherers of the central Australian 
desert, psychoanalytically inspired 
observations show that new-born 
babies sometimes die because older 
siblings will not give way to them at 
the breast, quite apart from the fact 
that their mothers will not enforce 
any peremptory weaning of the exist- 
ing child in favour of the newcomer. 
In this case, not merely before con- 
ception of potential rivals but after 
they have actually been born, the ex- 
isting offspring has cause to want to 
monopolize the breast and finds what 
Freud called the oral attachment the 
means by which it is predisposed to 
do it.15 Again, the observation that 
lingering oral attachments are often 
found strongly associated with the 
character trait of envy suggests that 
such factors as these can long sur- 
vive childhood and can in certain 
persons influence behaviour decades 
later in adult life.16 

If this interpretation of oral be- 
haviour has anything to be said for 
it--and it does seem to be overwhelm- 
ingly vindicated by the facts--then 
it suggests that what may once have 
seemed to be the infantile equivalent 
of an adult perversion is in reality 
not in the least bit 'perverse' - at 
least in the sense attached to that 
term in relation to sexual behaviour. 
Far from being something contrary to 
biological and evolutionary impera- 
tives or something which is merely an 
expression of attachment behaviour, 
compulsive oral stimulation of the 
breast of the mother by the offspring 
for two to three years irrespective 
of immediate hunger seems a classical 
Darwinian adaptation. 

Furthermore, interpretations of 
this kind can hardly be seen as serv- 
ing the collective interests of the 
family, culture or species as mere 
attachment can. On the contrary, once 
the modern, individualistic approach 
of the theory of parental investment 
is taken into account and we allow 
ourselves to envisage the possibility 
of conflict, not merely between 
parents and offspring, but among off- 
spring themselves, then the infantile 
oral period seems less polymorphously 
'perverse' than biologically natural 

and more a surprising product of 

evolutionary dynamics than one of ap- 

parent ethological commonplace. 

Finally, this analysis,  if correct, 

suggests that Freud's findings may be 

about   to   undergo   far-reaching re- 

interpretation in the light of evolu- 

tionary considerations and that what 

is true of the oral phase of psycho- 

sexual development may also be later 

of later stages,   such as the Oedipal 

one.   Indeed,   it  is  possible that, 

following   a   historical 'latency 

period'   of   approximately   the same 

length as that which Darwinism under- 

went between 1859 and its definitive 

m o d e r n    f o r m u l a t i o n    i n  r e c e n t  

sociobiology, Freudian psychology may 

be   about  to  re-emerge  with  a c o m -  

parable new clarity after a similar 

period of confusion,   controversy and 

conflict.   If this is the case, then 

what has passed for 'psychoanalysis' 

until now may eventually seem to be 

as  misleading  and  as   inaccurate a- 

formulation a formulation of authen- 

tic Freudian insights as nineteenth 

a n d    e a r l y     t w e n t i e t h  c e n t u r y  

evolutionism is now seen to be where 

Darwin   is   concerned.    At   the very 

least,    the   history   of   science -in 

general--quite apart from the history 

of  Darwinism  in particular- - suggests 

that   those  who  have   so confidently 

written  Freud  off  so  many   times in 

the past   may have been mistaken. Far 

having been discredited by scientific 

progress,   authentic  Freudian psycho- 

analysis may be about to receive its 

definitive vindication from the most 

unexpected  source   imaginable--modern 

evolutionary biology. 

 
 
Next issue (October) features Kal- 

man Glantz's impressions o f  the 
Chicago meeting of the Human Behavior 
and Evolution Society Meeting held in 
late August, 1989. He promises to 
highlight the controversies! 

In November David Freedman d i s -  
cusses what he feels to be the still 
viable developmental formulation of 
obsessions (they stem, he argues, 
from anal stage problems). 
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